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  Headteacher:      Mr B Axon  

    Deputy Headteacher:  Mrs S Hughes 
Deputy Headteacher:      Mr J Rose 

 

Telephone: 01502 572682 
Email: office@carltoncolvilleprimary.co.uk 
Website: www.carltoncolville.suffolk.sch.uk 

 

Dear Parents,  
 
The staff, governors and children of Carlton Colville Primary School 
would like to welcome you and your family to our school where we have 
traditional values,  
nurture childhood and aspire to be the best we can be.  
 
We are a friendly, caring school with high expectations of all our pupils. 
Our  
children are encouraged to explore, discover and question through a 
range of  
exciting learning opportunities both within and outside the classroom. 
The staff endeavour to provide a calm, yet stimulating learning   environ-
ment where good behaviour and mutual respect is paramount and where 
everyone is valued. 
 
Parents play a very important part of school life and we value our part-
nership with them. We all share responsibility for the childrenõs educa-
tion so that, as partners, we can promote high standards of learning, be-
haviour and attitudes to enable  
every child to reach their full potential.  
 
We hope you find our handbook useful and look forward to working in 
partnership with you in the future.  
 
Yours sincerely  
 

Gisleham Road 
Carlton Colville 
Lowestoft 
Suffolk 
NR33 8DG 



 Governors  
 
    Mrs J Holland  LA Governor - Chairperson 

     Mrs J Dixon   Co-opted GovernorñVice-Chairperson  

     Mrs S Hughes  Staff Governor   

     Mr B Axon   Headteacher 

 Mr J Johnson  Parent Governor 

 Mrs S Barker  Co-opted Governor 

 Mr G Jones   Parent Governor 

 Mr D Sprules   Co-opted Governor 

 Mrs D Blowers  Co-opted Governor 

  

       

School Details        Local Authority:   Suffolk County Council  

    Staff  
 
 Mr Benjamin Axon  Headteacher (SLT) 
 Mrs Sally Hughes    Deputy Headteacher (SLT) 
 Mr James Rose   Deputy Headteacher (SLT) 
    Mrs Jane Carruthers  Classteacher (SLT) 
    Mr Matthew Head  Classteacher (SLT)  

 Mrs Sarah Aggreh  Classteacher (SLT) 
 Mrs Fiona Whyte   Classteacher 
 Mrs Elisabeth Lewis  Classteacher 
    Mrs Janette Jagger  Classteacher 
    Miss Charlotte Bowman  Classteacher 
    Mrs Jessica Gorst-Allman Classteacher 
    Mrs Jane Temple   Classteacher 
 Mr Matthew Wesley  Classteacher 
    Miss Ciara Moroney  Classteacher 
    Mrs Elisabeth Clarke  Classteacher  
 Mrs Natalie King   Classteacher 
 Mrs Kat Fox   Classteacher 
 Mrs Suzanne Gray  Classteacher 
 Mrs Sarah Emmens  Classteacher (Maternity Cover)/Support Teacher 
    Mrs Karen Drake   Nursery Teacher  
    Mr Craig Osborne   Support Teacher  
  

Carlton Colville Primary 
Co-educational 
Age Range: Nurseryñ11 yrs     
Address:  Gisleham Road 
Carlton Colville 
Lowestoft 
Suffolk   NR33 8DG 
Telephone 01502 572682 

Area Manager ( North) 
Learning and Improvement 
Mrs J Lee 
Endeavour House 
8 Russell Road 
Ipswich 
Suffolk IP1 2BX   
Telephone 01473 263940    

Director of Children and Young 
Peoplesõ Services      
Mrs S Cook 
Endeavour House 
8 Russell Road 
Ipswich 
Suffolk IP1 2BX   
Telephone 01473 265354 



Staff  
 

Mrs Kay Everett-Day  Business Manager (SLT)  
Mrs Claire Brown   Office Manager 
Mrs Sally Hodge   Receptionist/Admin Assistant 
Mrs Karen Easter    Pastoral Leader 
Mrs Paula Stacey   Learning Support Assistant 
Mrs Georgie Nicholson  Learning Support Assistant 
Mrs Annie Johnston   Learning Support Assistant/After School Club Leader 
Mrs Melinda Terry-Wright  HLTA 
Mrs Lydia Enticknap  Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Emma Hall    Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Claire Parry   Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Dorothy Mountford  Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Caroline Curzon   Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Adele Harvey   Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Sharon Moore   Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Olivia Lerpiniere  Teaching Assistant 
Miss Sam Phelps   Teaching Assistant 
Miss Tiffany Capps-Jenner Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Julie Garton   Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Hayley Bartlett  Teaching Assistant 
Mrs Laura Francis   Teaching Assistant 
Miss Charlotte Church  Key Worker 
Miss Chloe Saunders  Nursery Teaching Assistant  
Mrs Rose Bullard   Nursery Nurse 

 

Mr Des Sprules   Site Manager 
Mr Andy Mellor   Assistant Caretaker 
Mrs Tracey Drake   Cleaner 
Mrs Carol Whittle   Cleaner/MDSA 
Mr Kris Jasinki   Cleaner 
Mrs Julie Meen    Cook-in-Charge 
Mrs Louise Baker   Kitchen Staff 
Mrs Alison Sinclair   Kitchen Staff 
Mrs Kim Brown   Kitchen Staff 
Miss Hayley Bradley  Kitchen Staff  
Mrs Sheila Wilkes   MDSA 
Mrs Lynne Buck   MDSA 
Mrs Rita Clarke   Breakfast Club Leader 
Mrs Vicky Fagan   MDSA 
Mrs Sandra  Stone   MDSA 
Mrs Sally Maskell   Breakfast Club /Senior MDSA 
Mrs Muriel Robinson  Cleaner / MDSA 
Mrs Jackie Souch   Cleaner / MDSA 
Mrs Sharon Goldney   MDSA 
Mrs Pam Keating   MDSA 
Miss Jolie Watkins   MDSA 
Miss Leanne Barnard  MDSA 
Miss  Deborah Pearson  MDSA 
Mrs Beth Drinkell   Sports Instructor 
Mrs Estelle Parr   Swimming Instructor  
Miss Natasha Purwin  Music/Drama Instructor 



Aims of our School  
òWhat we learn with pleasure we never forgetó 

 

We aim to: 
 
¶ Ensure equality of opportunity enabling everyone to make the most of their abilities 

and to develop and widen their individual interests and talents. 

¶ Provide quality learning and teaching through a rich and stimulating curriculum. 

¶ Provide a sensitive and caring environment, which promotes respect and consideration 
towards others. 

 
¶ Encourage and celebrate achievement, promoting high expectations and developing  
 self-esteem. 
 
¶ Foster a pure interest and enjoyment of learning and knowledge. 

Daily Organisation  
 
We welcome parents into school to help in a 
variety of ways, sharing books with  
children, playing games, helping with craft 
activities and special events.  Parents may 
visit the school at any time if they have an 
urgent enquiry.  If the matter is not so 
urgent a telephone call requesting an 
appointment would be appreciated. 
 
 

Nursery Provision  
 

The Nursery uses a developmental approach 
to learning and provides high quality 
provision of structured and child initiated 
play activities working within the Early 
Years Foundation Stage.  The Early Years 
begins when children reach the age of three 
and continues to the end of the Reception 
Year. 
 
Nursery Times are as follows: 
 
   am    8.45ñ11.45   
   pm   12.15ñ 3.15 
 
 

Main School  
 

The school day is as follows:  
 

   am         9.00am - 12.15pm - Reception - Yr 2 
   lunch      12.15pm - 1.05pm -  Year 3  
   lunch      12.15pm -1.15pm  - Reception - Yr 2 
   pm          1.15pm - 3.15pm 
 
   am          8.45am - 12.00pm -  Years 4, 5 & 6  
   lunch      12.00pm - 12.50pm   
   pm          12.50pm - 3.00pm 
 
We have 14 classes in the  school, two for each 
year group.  We keep parents informed about 
their child in school in a variety of ways.  
Opportunities to meet teachers are arranged 
termly. 
 
 
 

Friends of the School  
 

We have an active and supportive Friends 
Group.  It organises activities and social events 
for our children, parents and families.  It also 
undertakes fundraising events to provide 
additional equipment, travel costs and fun 
opportunities for the children.  The FRIENDS 
sponsored Carlton Castle & Long Boat in the 
grounds ñ a significant achievement.  All 
parents are most welcome to join in this valued 
part of our school life. 



Safeguarding  

 

The schoolõs Safeguarding Policy follows County 
guidelines.  There is a designated Safeguarding 
manager (The Headteacher),  and 2 alternative 
named members of staff (SENCO/Pastoral 
Leader) and Governor. All staff and adults who 
work unsupervised with children have been 
checked and childrenõs welfare and safety is 
given utmost priority. 
 
Details of the schools safeguarding procedures 
are located in the school entrance and on the 
schoolsõ website. 

Admissions  
 

Nursery  
 

Parents who wish their child to have a 
Nursery place should register at school.  The 
school offers places annually following a strict 
criteria.  
 
 
Full -time School  

 
All pre-entry children are invited to meet 
their new classteacher during the term 
before entry. 
 

Parents are also invited to meet the 
Headteacher and staff and learn about the 
organisation of the school. Children are 
invited for lunch towards the end of the term 
before entry. 
 

All children must start their full-time 
education the term after their 5th birthday.  
In our school - according to Suffolk County 
Councilõs admission arrangements - we offer 
full-time reception provision the term after  a 
childõs 4th birthday.  If parents wish to 
choose part-time provision this can be 
discussed with the Headteacher. 
 
The LA is responsible for admissions and full 
details of the LAõs admission policy and 
procedures are set out in the òSchools in 
Suffolkó booklet. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Arrival & Departure  
 

Years 1- 6 
In the interest of safety, children enter and leave by the 
gate situated in Gisleham Road past the main vehicular 
entrance.  Children line up when the bell goes & their 
teacher takes them into school. Parents are asked to stand 
at the back of the playground at these times in order to 
encourage childrenõs independence.  For the collection of 
children, parents are requested to wait at the rear of the 
playground area. 
 
Early Years 
 
Parents can access the Early Years classrooms via the 
entrance at the side of the school. 
 
We do have an agreed Traffic Safety Policy as parking & 
traffic around the school, especially at peak times is very 
busy. The above policy is on the school website and sets out 
the necessary arrangements to keep our children safe, in 
particular a safe drop off zone monitored by our Site 
Manager. 
 
We are a Healthy School and actively encourage children to 
walk or cycle to school.  Years 4, 5 & 6 are allowed to come 
to school independently with written parental consent. 
 
Cycle sheds are in place to encourage the use of cycles/
scooters.  No cycles/scooters are allowed beyond the 
storage area. 
 
If someone else regularly picks your child up from school, 
for example an Aunt or Grandparent, please ensure their 
class teacher is aware.  This information needs to be 
updated each year as your child moves into a new class. 



Uniform/Equipment  
 

Children are encouraged to wear school  
uniform.  Although it is voluntary, most  
children enjoy wearing it as it gives our 
school a smart identity.   
 

A coat will also be required everyday as we 
enjoy outdoor learning and only cancel 
outdoor playtimes in the most severe 
weather conditions. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The following items of school 
uniform are available from the school  
offices if required. 
 

Nursery to Year 4 
¶ Sweatshirtsñroyal blue with logo 
¶ Cardigans - royal blue with logo 
 

Years 5 and 6 
¶ Sweatshirts ð Navy blue with logo 
¶ Cardigans - Navy blue with logo 
 

All years 
¶ Bookbags 
¶ Water Bottles 
     
 
 
 
Also required:- 
¶ Grey trousers/

skirts or tailored shorts. 
¶ White shirt/Polo shirt 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PE Kit  
 

A named PE kit should 
be kept in school at all 
times in a suitable 
small bag. Children 
need shorts, a T-shirt 
and plimsolls for 
indoor use.   
 
 
In addition they need jogging bottoms/track 
suit, a warm top and trainers for outdoor games.  
All long hair must be tied back. 
 
 

Wearing of Jewellery  
 
Jewellery should not be worn 
for school, with the possible 
exception of wrist watches.   
 
 
 
 
 
Children who have recently pierced ears must 
only wear earrings with a rounded stud as other 
types can be dangerous. 
 
NB.  THE GOVERNORSõ POLICY IS THAT ALL 
JEWELLERY MUST BE REMOVED FOR ALL 
PHYSICAL EDUCATION ACTIVITIES  
INCLUDING SWIMMING.  IN THE CASE OF 
EARRINGS, THESE MUST BE EITHER 
REMOVED OR COVERED WITH A  
PLASTER. 

 
 

Personal Possessions  
 

 

We ask that toys,  
jewellery etc., are not 
brought into school as 
we cannot take 
responsibility if these 
are lost or damaged. 

 

 

 
 
 



Lunchtime 

Arrangements  
Children have the choice of a packed lunch or a hot 
school dinner both of which are eaten in the school 
dining hall or a designated area. 
 

School Meals Service  
Meals are cooked in the School Kitchen and served 
in the dining hall.  The school operates a choice 
system which encourages children to take a 
complete healthy meal of their own choice.  Menus 
are sent home regularly for parents to view. 
 
The price of a meal is currently Ã2.30 per day.   
Currently Reception, year 1 and year 2 children 
receive universal free school meals.  Please send in 
correct money on a Monday in an envelope clearly 
marked with the childõs name and class. Cheques 
should be made payable to Carlton Colville Primary 
School.  You can also pay online.  Please note we will 
be unable to serve any school meals without 
payment. 
 

Free School 

Meals  
Our School receives extra 
funding for children who have free school meals.  
Children whose parents receive Income Support, 
Income Based Jobseekers Allowance or Child Tax 
Credit (income below Ã16,190) are entitled to Free 
School Meals.  Application forms are available from 
the school office or the Area Education Office. Any 
families who register receive a free school meal 
starter pack which includes a sweatshirt.  See 
school website for more details. 
 

Breakfast Club  
As part of our schools extended service we run a 
successful Breakfast Club.  Opening Term Time 
Only. 
 

The club is currently priced at 
Ã15.00 per week. 
  
We have three Breakfast club 
leaders  who supervise the children. 
 

Times are as follows :- 
7.40am to 9.00am (Monday to Friday)  
 

After School Club  
As part of our schools extended service we also run a 
popular After School Club.  Opening Term Time Only. 
 
The club is priced at Ã30 per week.  Or regular weekly 
sessions are priced at Ã8.00 per session.  Club fees  must 
be paid promptly 2 weeks in advance either cash/cheque 
(payable to the school)  or with childcare vouchers.   
 
Times are as follows:- 
3 pm - 5.45pm 
 
 
All enquiries for Breakfast or After School Club places 
should be made via Mrs Brown in the school office.  Online 
payments are available for both these clubs. 

 

National Fruit 

Scheme  
 

We do have the 
National School Fruit 
Scheme running in our 
school.  This entitles 
all children in the 
Nursery, Reception, 
Year 1 and 2 classes to 
receive a free piece of 
fruit/vegetable each 
day. 

 

Healthy Snacks  
 
Children in Key Stage 2 are allowed to bring 
a healthy snack of fruit or raw vegetables to 
eat at morning break.  Sweets, crisps and 
biscuits are not allowed.   
 
The children are also 
encouraged to bring a 
bottle of water which they 
have access to during the 
day.    We do not allow 
fizzy drinks or 
alternatives. 
 

Please label your bottle clearly. 
 

 

School Health Service  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The school is supported by the School 
Health Team.   All children are routinely 
offered vision and hearing screening, plus 
height and weight measurement when they 
start school. Our school also has a Nurse 
Drop - in for older children at agreed times. 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 

Attendance  
 

The South Lowestoft Network of Schools 
have an agreed Attendance Policy which 
promotes excellent attendance for all pupils.  
We acknowledge the clear links between 
attendance and attainment and follow national 
attendance guidelines 
 

Pupil Attendance information is shared with 
parents/carers on a regular basis. 
 

It is a legal requirement that we account for 
every absence, even if only for half a day.  We 
ask that you notify us of the reason for your 
childõs absence promptly by telephoning the 
office, visiting the school or sending a note.  
For safety reasons a message from your child 
is not sufficient. 
 

Registers are monitored and in consultation 
with the Educational Welfare Officer, 
appropriate action is taken for children with 
regular unauthorised absences or frequent 
lateness. 
 

We strongly recommend that whenever 
possible, routine medical or dental 
appointments take place out of normal school 
time - so that your child does not miss parts 
of the planned learning experiences.   
 
 

In line with National Guidelines Absences/
Holidays applied for during the school term 
will not be authorised, except for  the most 
exceptional circumstances.  Penalty Notices 
are applied as necessary. 

 
 
The team have a confidential telephone line 
which can be accessed at any time if you have 
concerns regarding your child's health.  The 
telephone number is 01502 719813.  
 

Children requiring medicine prescribed by the 
doctor will normally have it administered at 
home.  Office staff are authorised to 
administer prescribed medication with 
parental agreement.  In the event of long-
term medication being required, or special 
circumstances, please see the Headteacher or 
SENCO as it may be necessary to have a 
school care plan or community care plan in 
place. 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Asthma/Allergies  
 

At Carlton Colville specific staff have 
received asthma/allergy training and follow 
the Suffolk Policy.  If your child suffers with 
asthma, it is our policy to store their inhaler 
securely in their year group.  The child has 
access to his or her inhaler whenever 
necessary. Likewise if your child has Diabetic 
or Epi-pen medication this is looked after 
accordingly. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Illness at School  
 

Please keep us informed as to how we can  
contact you or an alternative contact if your 
child is ill or in the event of an accident at 
school.   
 

We will do our best to contact you in an 
emergency, but if this is not possible the 
Headteacher will act on advice from the 
Medical Officer consulted, or ensure the 
child is taken to the local James Paget 
Hospital. 
 



Absences taken without prior permission will 
be recorded as unauthorised absence. 
Further details of these guidelines are 
available from the school office. 
  
If you need to collect your child for an 
appointment in school time, please  
report to the school office. 
 
We recognise excellent attendance by 
celebrating weekly class attendance and 
celebrating 100% on a Central Attendance 
Board. 
 
 

 

Lateness  

 

It is very important that your child arrives 
punctually at the beginning of the school 
day.  Any children who arrive after the 
start of a session should register at the 
school office and follow the schoolõs Late 
Arrivals Procedure. 
 
As the staff often have meetings after 
school it would be appreciated if you could 
collect your child promptly at the end of the 
school day.  Any child who is more than 10 
minutes late being collected will be taken to 
the School Office. 
 

 

Discipline  

 
Our Positive Behaviour Policy has been 
arrived at through liaison with all staff at 
Carlton Colville Primary school, Governors, 
Parents and Pupils.   
 
It aims to provide a consistent set of 
rules for positive behaviour and to set out 
a fair range of rewards and sanctions.  
 
Our School Rules are :- 
¶ Be Kind 
¶ Be Polite 
¶ Look after our School 
¶ Do your Best at Work and Play 
  
Parents are informed if disciplinary 
problems arise. 
 
We promote òBrilliant Mannersó and Role 
Models Awards and expect our children to 
be polite and respectful at all times. 
 
A clear Anti-Bullying Policy has also been 
formulated to ensure all children feel safe  
and well supported. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Learning Skills  
 
We encourage life long learning skills in 
everything we do.  They are: 
 
 Communication Aspiration 
 Teamwork  Confidence 
 Independence  Determination 
 Curiosity  Focus 
 


